
City of Livingston, City Parks and Trails Committee 

Meeting Agenda – November 17, 2021 

The regular meeting of the Livingston Parks & Trails Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, 

November 17, 2021, at 6 pm. The meeting will be held by Zoom video conferencing. Jeanne-

Marie Souvigney, Chair, will facilitate this meeting. 

To join the Zoom Meeting: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89340389215?pwd=aWdyRFdCR3FUNWY0a1BTTE1mYzVwdz09 

Meeting ID: 893 4038 9215 

Passcode: 518882 

One tap mobile 

+16699009128,,89340389215#,,,,*518882# US (San Jose)

1) Roll Call

2) Agenda Review

3) Approval of Minutes – 5 minutes

 Review and approval of October 27, 2021, regular meeting minutes (attachment)

4) New Business

 Recommendation to City Commission on PTC vacancy (three attachments)

 Myers River View Trail trees - Sarah

5) Old Business

 No Mow May report – Clay (attachment)

 Process for developing PTC priorities for 2022 budget cycle

o See also City Commission Strategic Plan update and Growth Policy Priorities work

session Monday, Nov. 15 - 5:30pm to 7:00pm, via Zoom

 Updates:

o Reservoir Park recommendation forwarded to Commission (attachment)

o Logo design

o Status of Trails and Active Transportation Plan

o Commission discussion of City Communications Policy, Nov. 16

 Decision on December meeting

 New officers selection in January

 Social and other media

6) Public Comments

7) Committee Member Comments

8) Adjourn meeting

Note: Emails to the Parks & Trails Committee should be addressed to 

webmaster@livingstonmontana.org. 



City of Livingston Parks and Trails Committee Meeting  

Draft Minutes  

 

October 27, 2021 

The Parks & trails Committee met over Zoom video conferencing. 

 

1) Roll Call 

 Connor Cavigli, Sarah Stands, Jeanne Souvigney, Rachel Jones, Alison Shannon-Lier; 

Dorel Hoglund arrived late; Clay Bolt, excused; Carol Goosey, absent 

 Public: Hayes Goosey 

 

2) Agenda Review – Clay will present the No Mow May update at a future meeting. 

 

3) Approval of Minutes  

 Minutes from September meeting minutes: Sarah Stands motioned to approve, Connor 

seconded, unanimously approved 

 

4) New Business 

 Status of Bitterroot Trail 

Jeanne noted public comments and questions about damage to Bitterroot trail by 

developer and City response; Sarah will draft a social media post to share about trail 

closure and send to Jeanne for approval. 

 

5) Old Business  

 Recommendation to City Commission on Reservoir Park 

o Alison described the expressed public priorities, concerns about traffic safety, 

triangle space and other items noted in the document.  

o Hayes Goosey provided comments including supportive of native space and 

native gardens, pollinator species, kids play area; still doesn’t like dog park idea. 

o Alison motioned to make a multi-year recommendation to develop Reservoir Park 

along the lines of the feedback that was collected from the public (with details 

about priorities, amenities, concerns, etc.), Connor seconded. 

o Committee discussed drafting the proposal and communicating with city staff to 

ensure we’re following the right process and then PTC holding a subsequent 

special meeting to review and approve the final recommendations in November. 

Dorel contacted the City Manager, who suggested a straightforward 

recommendation, i.e., ‘here’s what we would like to see in developing Reservoir 

Park….’ Rachael suggested something short. Jeanne suggested modifying the 

recommendation to the City Commission to simply direct the city to develop the 

park with consideration for the feedback and priorities shared in our summary 



document, over a multi-year period, with special attention paid to areas of concern 

as raised by the public. 

o Rachel offered a substitute motion based on Jeanne’s suggestion, accepted by 

Alison and Connor, Sarah seconded, unanimously approved.  

 PTC priorities for 2022 budget cycle 

o January meeting will include a discussion of the priorities with consideration of 

the Trails and Active Transportation Plan, which should be completed by then. 

o Sarah described Park County’s addition of a trail bridge over Fleshman Creek to 

the Yellowstone River Pedestrian Bridge PER as a possible priority. 

 Annual Report to Commissioners - Jeanne will draft, hope to have something for 

November meeting 

 Open seat - Applications are due by October 31, recommendation from committee will be 

made in November for December Commission consideration. 

 Updates: 

o Summary of No Mow May - Bumped to next month 

o Logo design – Megan is moving forward with logo design 

o Commission decision on Summit Street abandonment request – failed on 3-2 vote  

o Status of Trails and Active Transportation Plan – No meeting in October, plan 

moving forward 

o Commission discussion of City Communications Policy – rescheduled for next 

week 

 Decision on alternate dates for November and December meetings – We’ll meet on 

November 17 instead of at our regular meeting time, which falls on the day before 

Thanksgiving; no meeting planned for December. 

 Reminder that new officers will be selected in January 

 Social and other media – Bitterroot Trail post planned 

 

6) Public Comments 

 

7) Committee Member Comments 

 

8) Adjourn meeting - Sarah motioned to adjourn, Alison seconded, unanimously approved at 

8:01 pm. 

 



November 17, 2021       

 

Recommendation that the Parks & Trails Committee recommend Tim Stevens for an opening 

on the Parks & Trails Committee 

 

To City Commission: 

The Parks & Trails Committee recommends that Tim Stevens be appointed to fill an opening 

on the Parks & Trails Committee, effective January 1, 2022, for a term of four years.  

 

Tim, one of two applicants interviewed for the vacancy, is a long-time resident of Livingston 

and noted that he considers parks and trails to be a vital social and economic asset for the 

community. He is a former City Commissioner, served on the Livingston Youth Soccer Board 

for about 16 years and was involved in the development of the Northside Soccer Park and the 

cleanup and reclamation of Mayors Landing. He has a long history in fundraising and 

managing grants. At his interview, he indicated his strong interest in helping to improve 

hiking, biking and walking trails within the city, the potential for a larger trail network and 

safety for residents accessing our parks and trails system through town. His is committed to 

being an active member of the Parks & Trails Committee, and is knowledgeable, friendly and 

excited to get on board.  

 

We urge the Commission to approve Tim’s appointment to the Parks & Trails Committee.  
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2021 Livingston No Mow May Project Briefing

10/27/2021

PROJECT BRIEFING:

Inaugural “No Mow May” Provides Important Step Toward  
Positioning Livingston as a Leader in Pollinator Conservation 

Prepared by the Livingston Parks and Trails Committee for the City of Livingston
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2021 Livingston No Mow May Project Briefing

On May 1, 2021, the Livingston Parks and Trails Committee (PTC), with the support of the 
City of Livingston, launched a new No Mow May (NMM) initiative to support Livingston’s 
pollinator species—particularly spring bees and butterflies—with much-needed food in the 
form of dandelions and other naturally occurring wildflowers on public and private grounds. 
This relatively simple undertaking is helping to position Livingston as a leader in native bee 
conservation in the state of Montana. Livingston is the first city in Montana to designate a 
NMM initiative.

In 2017, Montana State University estimated that Montana is home to the greatest number of bumble bee species 
in the nation, and many of these are threatened, including the western bumble bee, a once-common species, 
which is found throughout the town of Livingston,” Bumble bees are some of the most important pollinators in 
Montana, pollinating a broad range of crops, local gardens, and native plants. Unfortunately, one out of every 
four species of North American bumble bee is at risk of extinction.

No Mow May test plots were located in Mars Park, Mike Webb Park field area, Mayors Landing and the former 
roping arena area, the Livingston-Park County Library, and along the Hwy 89 S bike path. Flyers were also passed 
out to local business. A limited number of yard signs were also available for residents who were interested in 
participating by not mowing their yards in May. The PTC hopes to continue this program in subsequent years. 

No Mow May signage was placed in designated locations throughout the City of Livingston, and a small amount was also provided for use by 
community members free-of-charge. 



2021 Livingston No Mow May Project Briefing

No Mow May banner at the Livingston-Park County Library

No Mow May signs were placed along the Hwy 89 South bike path
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2021 Livingston No Mow May Project Briefing

No Mow May signage at Mayors Landing

No Mow May signage at Mike Webb Park
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2021 Livingston No Mow May Project Briefing

No Mow May banner on the corner of Hwy 89 South and Hwy 90

No Mow May flyers were passed out to local businesses for display
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2021 Livingston No Mow May Project Briefing

OUTCOMES & NEXT STEPS:

A total of 48 16”x 12” No Mow May (NMM) yard signs and two large NMM banners were printed with the 
support of the City of Livingston. This signage was printed with generous support by the City of Livingston, 
which donated $500.00 to cover the expense. Both banners, and approximately 15 signs, were distributed in 
designated public areas throughout the City of Livingston. The remainder of the yard signs were utilized by 
community members who wanted to participate in their own yards. 

The NMM initiative, which seems to have been favorably received by the Livingston community, was a topic 
of conversation among community members on social media, in local business such as coffee shops, and other 
gathering places. The initiative was featured in an article in the Livingston Enterprise, and by the International 
League of Conservation Photographers, a Washington D.C. based non-profit organization.  

Initial plans included a field day for community participants, but due to inclimate weather, a sudden cold snap 
after blooms had opened, followed by warm temperatures, local bee populations were slower than usual to 
emerge this year. Due to these events, a decision was made to cancel the event for the 2021 field season. 

The Livingston Parks and Trails Committee would like to encourage the City of Livingston to designate NMM 
an annual tradition. It is good for our local pollinators, saves the city on early spring park maintenance fees, 
and it offers a cost-effective way for community members to get involved with citizen science and pollinator 
conservation. It also saves the city money on groundskeeping fees in designated parks.

A rare western bumble bee (Bombus occidentalis) visits a flowering cherry tree in Livingston, Montana
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